MINUTES OF THE MARYLAND STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

Tuesday

December 6, 2005

Maryland State Board of Education

200 W. Baltimore Street

Baltimore, Maryland 21201

The Maryland State Board of Education met in regular session on Tuesday, December 6, 2005, at the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building.  The following members were in attendance:  Dr. Edward Root, President; Mr. Dunbar Brooks, Vice President; Mr. Henry Butta; Dr. Lelia T. Allen; Ms. Jo Ann T. Bell; Ms. Beverly A. Cooper; Mr. Calvin Disney, Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati; Mr. David Tufaro, Mr. Richard Goodall, Dr. Maria C. Torres-Queral; Mr. Josh Michael, Student Member; and Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick, Secretary/Treasurer and State Superintendent of Schools. 

Elizabeth Kameen, Assistant Attorney General and the following staff members were present:  Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent, Office of Academic Policy; Mr. Richard Steinke, Deputy State Superintendent; and Mr. Anthony South, Executive Director to the State Board.

	CONSENT AGENDA
	Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the consent agenda items as follows (In Favor – 9) (Dr. Allen, Dr. Queral and Ms. Bell had not arrived yet):

Approval of Minutes of October 25-26, 2005, 

Personnel (copy attached to these minutes)

Budget Adjustments

COMAR 13A.08.05.01 -- .07 (NEW)

Informal Kinship Care

Permission to Publish:

COMAR 13A.11.08 (AMEND)

  Workforce and Technology Center

COMAR 13A.06.03.04 (AMEND)

  Interscholastic Athletics in the State – Limits of Participation



	MARYLAND AMERICAN HISTORY TEACHER OF THE YEAR

CHARTER SCHOOLS

STATUS REPORT ON FEDERAL LEGISLATION

MASTER PLAN UPDATES

AMERICAN SIGN LANGUAGE UPDATE

INTRODUCTION

EXECUTIVE SESSION

RECONVENE

REPORT OF THE PANEL ON ADULT EDUCATION

EXTERNAL DIPLOMA PROGRAM

MARYLAND SUMMER CENTERS FOR GIFTED AND TALENTED

SCHOOL SYSTEM CALENDAR MODIFICATION

OFFICE OF SECOND LANGUAGE ACQUISITION

PUBLIC COMMENT

HIGH OBJECTIVE UNIFORM STATE STANDARDS OF EVALUATION FOR TEACHERS OF ENGLISH LANGUAGE LEARNERS AT ALL GRADE LEVELS

OPINIONS

RETREAT ANNOUNCEMENT

ADJOURNMENT


	Colleen Seremet, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Instruction, introduced Brian White, the Maryland winner of the 2005 Preserve America History Teacher of the Year competition.  Mr. White teaches history at Allegany High School in Allegany County.  The Award is designed to promote and celebrate the teaching of American History in the nation’s schools.

Marcie Thoma, Coordinator, Social Studies, Division of Instruction, described Mr. White as an exemplary teacher with eight years of teaching experience in Allegany County.  She explained that he and his students have published several books detailing the history of Allegany County.

Mr. White introduced one of his students, Mr. Lee Hebner, and explained a project designed and carried out by his students on the Vietnam War.  He explained that his class tried to capture that time in history by interviewing Vietnam veterans, researching the details of the war and publishing the information into their book, Welcome Home, A History of the Vietnam War.  Copies of the book were distributed to the Board. 

Dr. Grasmick and Board Members noted the professionalism in the document and Dr. Grasmick said that she would like to present this item to the Task Force on Social Studies and would also like to secure funding to produce additional copies to be place in every high school library in Maryland.  She asked that staff investigate the cost of accomplishing this task.

Ms. Thoma reported that other school systems have opportunities to conduct similar projects through the Voluntary State Curriculum.  Mr. Disney suggested that federal funding may be available to promote this kind of research. 

Dr. Grasmick and Mr. Root presented Mr. White with a plaque and congratulated him and his students for their excellent work.

Patrick Crane, Director, Office of School Innovations, introduced Stephanie Simms, former President, Patterson Park Public Charter School, who is now serving as a Community Liaison for the school, and David Arnett, Coordinator, Office of School Innovations. 

He reported that there are currently fifteen charter schools in Maryland serving approximately 3300 students.  Mr. Crane noted that promoting charter schools requires collaboration among various school districts and that a workshop was held recently in which nineteen school districts were represented. He said that there has been improvement made in the timeline of getting charter schools ready to open.  He also reported on some issues that need to be addressed such as clarification on submission deadlines for applications throughout the year, overcoming obstacles to finding facilities the meet code to open new schools and a lack of a waiver process for certain requirements under State law which do not affect charter schools. 

Ms. Simms reported that Patterson Park Public Charter School currently has 356 students.  She said the school serves a very diverse school population which scored slightly below grade level in assessments and explained they will be working on those targeted areas this year.  In response to a question by Mr. Tufaro, Ms. Simms said that facilities funding is the most pressing need in the school followed by the difficulties in getting waivers on some of the public school policies which are not applicable to charter schools.  She expressed a need to assign a contact person in the school systems with whom charter school leadership can communicate. 

Mr. Crane explained that the majority of charter school applications are from Baltimore City, Anne Arundel and Prince George’s Counties. 

Mr. Disney suggested that the Department survey parents of charter school students to find out what motivates them to get more involved when their child is in a charter school than in a regular public school.  Mr. Crane said that an evaluation will be conducted and a report distributed in October 2006 which could serve as such a survey document.  Dr. Grasmick commended Patrick Crane and David Arnett for their work in procuring funding for charter schools.

Mr. Brooks said that charter schools provide an important alternative approach to getting the neediest students educated. 

Mr. Crane recognized Denita Bennett, Administrative Assistant, Office of School Innovations, for the production of a booklet distributed to the Board outlining the various charter schools. 

Debra Lichter, Federal Legislative Liaison, reported that the Education Budget has not been adopted explaining that the hurricane Katrina relief efforts in the Gulf States has slowed action in Congress.  She said that education funding had been cut and that a tax cut bill did pass.  Ms. Lichter reported that Congress was expected to pass several reauthorization bills related to education during the fall, including Head Start, the Carl D. Perkins Career and Technical Education Act, the Workforce Investment Act, and the Higher Education Act.  She distributed a list of FY 2006 Federal Appropriations items of particular interest to the Board.  Ms. Lichter explained that the federal fiscal year began on October 1st and that since the budget has not been adopted, a continuing resolution is needed in the interim.  Ms. Lichter also reported that the deadline for was having a highly qualified teacher in every school was extended

Dr. Grasmick reported on various federal grants received by the Department, including a longitudinal grant of $6 million to track student progress.

Dr. Queral requested that future legislative reports include the full names of programs in place of acronyms and also a brief description of the program purpose to help her better understand the reports.

Dr. Grasmick reported that the Education Article requires an evaluation of the implementation of the Bridge to Excellence Public Schools’ Act.  She reported that a Request for Proposals was sent out and the Department received three proposals to conduct the evaluation.  Dr. Grasmick explained that MGT of America was awarded the contract by the Board of Public Works. 

Dr. Grasmick then explained that the Bridge to Excellence legislation requires an update on the Master Plans for each local school system in Maryland.  She said that the deadline for receipt of the Master Plan Updates from local school systems was October 15, 2005, and that she was recommending approval of 22 of the 24 Master Plans.

JoAnne Carter, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Student and School Services, gave a brief overview of the Bridge to Excellence Master Plan Update summaries.  She explained that the focus of the Department was the overall purpose and outcomes in closing the achievement gap in each local school system.  Dr. Carter talked about the outcomes and the scope of the review of the Master Plan Updates. 

Kim Bobola, Specialist, Comprehensive Planning and School Support Office, talked about the areas of concern noted in the Plans which were found primarily at the middle school level.

Dr. Tom Rhoades, Senior, Specialist, Planning and Research, talked about the interventions that school systems are using and which interventions have been found to be successful.

Mary Clapsaddle, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Business Services, explained that local school systems were asked to align their funding with Elementary and Secondary Education Act (ESEA) goals and distributed a chart outlining those allocations by ESEA goal.

Dr. Grasmick reported that the Department is looking into certification for middle school teachers and asking colleges and universities to develop programs designed specifically for middle school teachers and administrators. 

Dr. Grasmick reported that the Baltimore City Public School System’s (BCPSS) Master Plan Update was recommended to her by the Review Panel and was being recommended by her as “not approved.”  She explained that this status means that there are flaws in the analysis and that the strategies are not necessarily ones that will address the student instructional needs identified.   She asked the Board to require the 2005 Annual Update be revised and resubmitted by March 1, 2006 and outstanding technical review issues to Title I, Part A must be resolved by December 20, 2005.  Further, she asked the Board to require Baltimore City to hire an independent third party to evaluate the implementation of the Master Plan Update after its approval.  This independent third party must be approved by the State Superintendent and will be responsible to report to the CEO of the City and the State Board on the actions taken by the City to implement the Master Plan Update.  Funds to pay for the independent third party must come from the City schools.

Ms. Bell joined meeting.

Dr. Grasmick also reported that the Prince George’s County Public Schools’ (PGCPS) Master Plan Update was designated “not yet approvable.”  She explained that this designation requires the school system to make corrections and to submit a revised Update. 

Upon motion by Mr. Disney, seconded by Ms. Bell, the Board approved the 22 Master Plan Updates with the exclusion of the Plans for PGCPS and BCPSS. (In Favor – 9; Opposed – 2 Mr. Tufaro and Mr. Disney) (Dr. Allen not present)

Upon motion by Ms. Cooper, seconded by Mr. Disney, and with unanimous approval, the Board approved the State Superintendent’s recommendations that the Master Plan Update from the Prince George’s County Public Schools is “not yet approvable” and that the Master Plan Update from the Baltimore City Public School System (BCPSS) should not be approved and voted to direct the BCPSS to revise and resubmit the Update by March 1, 2006 and to hire an independent third party, approved by the State Superintendent of Schools, to evaluate and assess the implementation of the revised Annual Update in the spring of 2006. (In Favor – 11) (Dr. Allen not present)
Dr. Grasmick thanked the team who worked on the review of the Updates.

Dr. Colleen Seremet, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Instruction, reported the task force which was appointed by the State superintendent to examine the issues associated with having American Sign Language (ASL) considered a foreign language for the purpose of meeting high school graduation requirements.  She explained that the Task Force will be exploring whether ASL could be offered as a core credit for satisfying Maryland’s high school credit requirements, preparation program needs, and credentialing and teacher certification issues.  She said a committee was formed with twenty-two stakeholders and that one meeting was held where the group reviewed and discussed ASL needs and the needs for input from other states. 

Dr. John Smeallie, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Certification and Accreditation, said that a few states are licensing teachers in ASL and some states recognize it as a foreign language and some as an elective. 

Dr. Carol Ann Baglin, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Special Education/Early Intervention Services, said that the deaf community is very supportive of this issue.  She said that the Department advertised to hire an educational interpreter but has received no applicants thus far. 

The Board thanked the staff members for their update.

Elizabeth Kameen, the Board’s Principal Counsel, introduced Demitria Titus, Assistant Attorney General, who has just joined the education unit in the Office of the Attorney General.

Pursuant to §10-503(a)(1)(i) & (iii) and §10-508(a)(1), (7), & (8) of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Ms. Bell, and with unanimous approval, the Board met in closed session on Tuesday, December 6, 2005, in Conference Room 1, 8th Floor at the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building.  All Board members were present except Dr Allen.  The following MSDE staff were in attendance:  Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick, Dr. Ronald Peiffer, mr. Richard Steinke, and Mr. Anthony L. South.  Assistant Attorney General Elizabeth Kameen was also present.  The Executive Session commenced at 12:40 p.m.

The State Board deliberated the following appeals and the decisions of these cases will be announced publicly:

►  Nathan Antila v. Montgomery County Board of Education – student transfer

►  Lucinda and Jeffery Miller v. Howard County Board of Education – waiver of interscholastic athletics participation

The State Board also authorized the issuance of two pending opinions.  They were:

►  Patreese Morton v. Prince George’s County Board of Education – student suspension upheld

►  Janis Sartucci, et al. V. Montgomery County Board of Education – local board policy changes affirmed

Ms. Kameen provided a legal update and legal advice on three charter school issues:  (1) authority of Board to waiver provision of Article 9 of the Education Code; (2) commensurate funding issues; (3) approval process for charter school in St. Mary’s County.

Dr. Grasmick and Dr. Carol Ann Baglin provided an update on issues involving the implementation of the Vaughn G. order.

Dr. Grasmick updated the Board on personnel issues involving Prince George’s County.  The State Board took no action on these matters.

The Board discussed several internal management issues:  orientation of State and local Board members; and policy discussion request forms.

The Executive Session concluded at 2:10 p.m.

At 2:20 p.m. Dr. Root called the meeting to order.

Dr. Grasmick explained that the Superintendent’s Panel on Excellence in Adult Education was established to provide recommendations to meet legislative requirements and to ensure that adult education programs and students have sufficient resources to meet national and state student achievement standards.  She introduced Ed Hale, Chairman and CEO of First Mariner Bank; Kathy Oliver, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Career Technology and Adult Learning; and Patricia Bennett, Program Manager, Adult Education and Literacy Services Branch.

Mr. Hale explained that the adult education program is crucial to people who need career training and also to employers who are looking for well-trained and educated workers.

Ms. Bennett discussed the increased earnings potential of clients who have been served.  She said that 16,000 people have earned their diplomas through these programs.  She reported that the cost per student is approximately $1800 and that there will be increased annual enrollments of approximately 5000 adults.

Dr. Grasmick explained that Maryland has not had a viable funding formula for adult education and that these recommendations will provide an appropriate formula.  The Panel offered the following recommendations for enhancing adult education:

1. Increase the state and local investment in evidence based

      adult education; 

2. Establish in statute a state funding formula for adult 

      education to achieve results;

 3  Consolidate three existing funding streams for adult 

      education within the Maryland State Department of

      Education; 

 4. Encourage workplace education partnerships with 

     businesses and provide incentives; and,

 5. Publish an annual state performance report on the adult 

     education program to document accountability.

Upon motion by Mr. Butta, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with unanimous approval, the Board approved the Report and endorsed the Panel’s recommendations. (In favor – 11)

Kathy Oliver explained that the External Diploma Program (EDP) is a competency-based, applied performance, one-on-one assessment program that credentials skilled adults who have acquired much of their high school level abilities through prior learning.  She said this program was mandated by the General Assembly with a sunset provision of June 2006.  She explained that State law requires that a report be provided the General Assembly by December 31, 2005 on the results of the evaluation of this program.  She introduced Ralph Galvin, Adult Secondary Education Specialist, and Jay LeMaster, Chief, Adult Instructional Services Branch, both of whom conducted the evaluation of the program.  Ms. Oliver said that the Department is recommending that the sunset provision be eliminated and that the program become a permanent one.

Mr. LeMaster reported that the program is funded with federal and state dollars with a local school system match of 25 percent.  He reported that program applicants contribute $150 to participate and that the cost per candidate to the program is approximately $2000.

Mr. Galvin explained that the EDP client has the full responsibility to complete the program requirements and that the program is currently conducted in thirteen counties and Baltimore City.  He said that EDP offices are staffed by 68 nationally certified assessors and that the program is nationally recognized.  Mr. Galvin said that, overall, 13,435 adults have graduated from the program. 

Upon motion by Mr. Goodall, seconded by Ms. Bell, and with unanimous approval, the Board approved the report for submission to the General Assembly. (In favor – 11)

Colleen Seremet, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Instruction, reported that the Maryland Summer Centers for Gifted and Talented Students represents one of the strategic goals of the Department.  She introduced Stephanie Zenker, Specialist, Gifted and Talented Education/Maryland Summer Centers, and asked her to provide an overview of the report provided to the Board.

Ms. Zenker noted the seven steps have been taken to increase participation in the program by underrepresented students.  She explained that the Centers have shown tremendous progress noting that last year all Centers were at full capacity. She explained that the program goal is to have the Centers represent the diversity rate of the school districts where the Centers are located.  She discussed scholarship awards available to students who need funding to attend.  Ms. Zenker explained that the 2005-2006 goal is to expand the participation of Hispanic students in the Centers.  She said that much of the informational material provided has been translated into Spanish as well as Korean, since there are large Spanish and Korean speaking populations in the State.  She noted that to recruit more Hispanic students, they will be targeting Montgomery and Prince George’s Counties.  Ms. Zenker also reported that the Department plans to create a “mega center” for Science, Technology, and Mathematics at one of the universities.

In response to a question by Dr. Queral, Ms. Zenker noted that next year the reference to “scholarship” will be changed to “financial assistance” with the goal to recruit more participation.  Ms. Cooper suggested that the Reginald F. Lewis African American History Museum could be used as a Center.

The Board thanked the presenters. 

Dr. Grasmick reported that the superintendent in Garrett County is requesting Board authorization to permit Garrett County Public Schools to hold classes on days set aside for the observance of Dr. King’s birthday on January 16 and Presidents’ Day on February 20.  She said that Garrett County has already closed its schools three days thus far and expects to exceed its 5 make-up days built into its calendar.  She explained that there may be other requests throughout the school year and asked for authorization to take action on similar requests by other school systems.

Upon motion by Dr. Queral, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous approval, the Board granted the request of the Garrett County Public School System to hold classes on January 16 and February 20. (In favor – 11) (Dr. Allen not present)

Upon motion by Dr. Queral, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with unanimous approval, the Board authorized the State Superintendent to take action this year on similar requests by other school systems. (In favor – 11) (Dr. Allen not present)

Colleen Seremet reported that federal funding under Title III is provided to assist local school districts in teaching English to limited English proficient students and to help these students meet the same challenging standards required of all students. She noted that Maryland is a very diverse State with more than 30,000 students in this program of which twenty-three of the twenty-four school districts participate.  Ms. Seremet introduced Mary Gable, Director of Instructional Programs, who explained that two specialists in English Language Acquisition share the responsibility of assisting all twenty-four schools districts.  She explained the acronyms used to describe the program and introduced Supreet Anand and Bonnie Naef who are the Specialists in English Language Acquisition.

Ms. Anand explained that there are 223 different languages spoken across the State with Spanish as the most prevalent followed by Korean.  She explained that in order to come into compliance with the No Child Left Behind Act (NCLB), the Department developed a draft of a Voluntary State Curriculum in both English Language Acquisition and Foreign Languages. Ms. Anand explained that feedback was solicited from the various stakeholders in Maryland and that a Request for Proposal is being prepared to purchase a test to measure the growth and progress of English language skills.

Ms. Naef reported that an on-line tool kit is being developed which will contain an overview of the ESOL federal and state regulations, a glossary of terms, strategies to help English Language Learners and a “contact us” section.  She reported on the various groups with which Department staff collaborates.

Dr. Seremet explained that there is a vast amount of professional development being provided to ESOL teachers.

Dr. Queral said that she had several questions and would like to submit those in writing and meet with Dr. Seremet and her staff to discuss some suggestions for reaching the Hispanic community.

Dr. Root thanked the group on behalf of the Board.

The following persons gave public comment:

· Mrs. Henrietta Brown - health education and bullying prevention

· Martha Schaerr – revisions to the family life curriculum and what constitutes a family

· Dr. Ruth Jacobs - revisions to the health education curriculum

· Esther Parker, Immediate Past President of the Maryland PTA who introduced Mary Jo Neal as the new President of the Maryland PTA

On behalf of the Board, Mr. Disney thanked Ms. Parker for her dedication and service to the parents, students and education employees of the State.

Dr. John Smeallie, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Certification and Accreditation, explained that as with other High Objective Uniform State Standards of Evaluation (HOUSSE), the State Superintendent is recommending adoption of a HOUSSE for ESOL-certificated teachers teaching core academic subjects to English language learners.

Upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Dr. Queral, and with unanimous approval, the Board adopted the HOUSSE for ESOL-certificated teachers teaching core academic subjects to English language learners. (In favor – 12)

Ms Kameen announced the following Opinions:

· Case # 05-38 - Janice Sartucci, et.al. v. Montgomery County Board of Education
The Board reaffirmed the local board’s decision concerning changes to their long-range educational facilities planning policy

· Case #05-39 – Patreese Morton v. Prince George’s County Board of Education
The Board affirmed the decision of the local board concerning expulsion of the appellant’s daughter

Dr. Root announced that the State Board would be holding a retreat the next day from 9:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. in Room 102 at the Johns Hopkins University Downtown Center located at the corner of Charles and Fayette Streets in Baltimore,

With no further business before the Board and upon motion by Ms Bell, seconded by Dr. Queral, the Board Meeting adjourned at 5:05 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Nancy S. Grasmick

Secretary, Treasurer
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